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CALL TO ORDER  President Jeremy Ball called the meeting to order at 2:16  Members and guests introduced themselves.  Students in attendance included ASCSM Finance Director Mike Barkoff, who is this year’s student representative on Governing Council, ASCSM Secretary Yasha Rezaeihaghighi, and ASCSM Senator Nawied Amin.  Members welcomed Dr. Jing Luan, Vice Chancellor, Educational Services and Planning.  Past President Tom Diskin noted the senate worked very hard last year in helping secure and define his position.  Other guests were Dan Kaplan, Executive Secretary of AFT local 1493, who has been attending Governing Council meetings regularly for several years, Rick Ambrose, 2000-03 senate president, and Integrative Learning advocates Mike Burke and Jean Mach.  The agenda, and the minutes of May 9. 2006, were approved.  
PRESIDENT’S REPORT  VPI Mike Claire invited Jeremy to the Instructional Deans’ Retreat at the beginning of the semester.  The retreat included discussion of an instructional strategic plan, addressing what CSM ought to be doing in pedagogy, curriculum, and scheduling.  Mike’s office ordered Harvard president emeritus Derek Bok’s new book, Our Underachieving Colleges, for retreat participants.  It lays out what we do well and what we could do much better, and served as a platform for discussion. Our administrators are using it as a point of reference.  A few initiatives were discussed at the retreat: Writing across the curriculum, integrative learning, and diversity and the curriculum.  Mike Burke will talk with us today about integrative learning and other faculty-initiated initiatives.  We want to look at specific programs and at a general model for fostering faculty ideas.  In the past the senate has responded to issues brought before us and found itself putting out brush fires.  This year Jeremy wants us to be more proactive.  There is lots of power in being able to define the set of issues the institution responds to.  He wants to find ways to foster getting faculty input into things faculty ought to be doing, and have the campus community respond to those.  Let’s be proactive and get things done.  The work of Mike Burke and Jean Mach is an example of that.  They have done quite a bit on integrative learning.  DIAG and others have talked about diversity in the curriculum.  Finally, the deans discussed intentional schedule planning.  In the past, there has been little coordination of scheduling at the college level.  It has been handled within departments and divisions.  We want to maximize student access, which could affect how we schedule our courses.  
Last year the Strategic Planning Committee of College Council set out college goals.  This year it will address how to deliver them.  President Kelly wants to put out a nice booklet with the goals and the strategies for achieving them.  It would look good for accreditation, and having our goals in print would smooth the transition for a new college president.

FACULTY APPOINTMENTS  The four faculty representatives to College Council this year are Senate President Jeremy Ball and Vice President Rob Komas, Tom Diskin, and Diana Bennett.  Jeremy, Tom, and Diana are continuing; Rob is replacing Skeet McGinnis.   Faculty appointments are presented as information items to Governing Council, and are accepted unless a member objects.  After the meeting, the Senate president informs the appropriate committee chair that the appointment was approved.  College Council has representation from the four constituencies – student, staff, faculty, and administration.  Ideas should flow upward, e.g. from faculty through their division reps to Governing Council, then on to College Council.  Solutions proposed in College Council flow back to faculty through Governing Council.  Jeremy said it is interesting to see the different perspectives at College Council.  College Council is a credit to President Kelly, who did much to make it what it is.  It is advisory to the president.  Tom said the function of College Council is to allow the college president to hear from all constituencies.  The faculty, through Academic Senate, has primacy on academic and professional matters.  The Board of Trustees signed off on relying primarily on the Senate for all such matters, rather than relying primarily on the Senate for some and having “mutually agreed upon” as the standard for others.  Representatives from all three colleges and the district office, and of all constituencies, serve on District Shared Governance Council, which is co-chaired by District Academic Senate president Nick Kapp and Vice Chancellor, Educational Services & Planning Jing Luan.  

NEW BUSINESS – ASGC ORIENTATION  Past President Tom Diskin observed that all faculty members, full-time and adjunct, are members of Academic Senate.  Governing Council provides leadership for the senate.  It is the responsibility of division representatives on Governing Council to get information to faculty in their divisions, and to bring faculty concerns to Governing Council.  These roles should be announced at division meetings, so all faculty are aware of this communication path.  Jeremy added it is good to have an exchange of views among constituencies, since their concerns overlap.  Tom said in our work on policy changes affecting students in recent years we have gotten very useful information from students.  We need student input and perspective for such decisions.  Jim noted students do not have voting rights in Governing Council.  Rick suggested copies of sections of Title 5 should be available to people.  In particular, Title 5 specifies the 10+1 areas of faculty primacy.  Governing Council members should be sure to seek out faculty who might have an issue, and try to get them or their concerns here.  Jeremy reported hearing plenty of faculty concerns already in his short tenure as president, and he wants to distribute that responsibility.  Tom suggested emailing to all faculty the one-page document he prepared for the new faculty orientation last year, in particular on the relation of Governing Council to faculty.  Jeremy said a lot is on the Senate website, but Teresa said she had a hard time finding information there.  Tom suggested we work on this with the public relations office.  Jeremy suggested the full-time webmaster the district hired this year might provide help.
NEW BUSINESS – THE SCHOLARSHIP OF TEACHING AND LEARNING  Mike Burke and Jean Mach talked about the work they and Jeremy Ball are doing, and where they want to go with it.  Mike sees a coherent plan in the initiatives at CSM on learning communities, writing across the curriculum, integrative learning, and the scholarship of teaching and learning.  Three years ago CSM was chosen as one of only ten colleges nationwide to participate in the Integrative Learning Project of the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching, based in Palo Alto.  Of the ten, only two were community colleges.  Mike, Jean, and Jeremy were CSM’s original team.  CSM’s project was learning communities.  The team saw learning communities as an interesting, valuable way to teach for our students.  As the years went by and the team saw what other campuses were doing, they saw that the reason they were interested in learning communities was because it was a way to get at integrative learning, so involvement in integrative learning is appropriate.  Traditionally we teach individual, stand alone courses in individual disciplines.  The faculty expects students to do this for four years, and in the end put their experiences together in a coherent whole and be able to apply it to real life.  Jean added although we expect it to happen, we don’t talk about it or give assignments with that in mind.  We expect it to magically happen.  People thinking about this process say it isn’t good enough.  We should break down barriers between disciplines so students can see the connections, and be able to draw from one class for use in another class.  We began to see learning communities as ways to get at integrative learning, but our ultimate interest is in integrative learning.  We had problems on this campus when we did linked classes learning communities.  It was hard to advertise effectively and attract students.  One afternoon during their first year with the Carnegie foundation, Mike, Jean, and Jeremy put together the confluence model for learning communities, an approach that didn’t have those institutional barriers.  In the confluence model, classes are not linked, but they do have a common theme which all classes address.  Last spring saw the first of these – Tragedy of the Commons, based on a 1968 Garrett Hardin essay on world population.  It included four English classes, and one each from math, philosophy, and sociology.  The classes were taught separately, but came together as a large group five times during the semester to examine the essay from different perspectives.  One of those meetings featured Stanford population biologist Paul Ehrlich.  Everyone involved learned what faculty in various disciplines thought.  It was eye-opening for students, but more so for the professors, who learned about each other’s classes and perspectives.  
Thinking about when integrative learning actually happens, in either linked classes or confluence model learning communities, the CSM team found it usually revolves about asking students to write a paper.  This suggested using writing across the curriculum as a third approach to integrative learning.
The second big goal, after integrative learning, is what Lee Shulman, president of the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching, calls the scholarship of teaching and learning.  We faculty are scholars, but typically our scholarship is aimed at our disciplines.  We can take those scholarship skills and focus them on problems of teaching and learning.  Mike asserted he finds the questions of how people learn, and what can he do as a teacher to facilitate it, fascinating, and has thought about them for his entire career.  Shulman says scholarship isn’t scholarship until you make it public, by publishing or by speaking.  Then you are advancing the field, and the field advances you through their responses.  Jean noted these disparate initiatives coincide with the assessment movement.  There might be some value in that movement if we understand it as an opportunity to look with other faculty at what is happening in our students’ work: what they are and aren’t getting from it, and what we could do differently to help students get more from it.  As part of teaching and learning scholarship, assessment is a way to become a better teacher, to connect at a deeper level with what is happening in the classroom and with students.  Jean said she has cared deeply about this, but hasn’t had the tools or the culture for doing it and thinking about it deeply.

Thinking about making their work public, Jean and Mike led three learning communities.  The first time Mike “took it public” was to Jean.  Jean and Mike were in each other’s classrooms every day.  It was great for the students, but it was also great for Jean and Mike to have each other to talk to about what happened each day.  You can figure out why a lesson went well so you can do it again, or why one didn’t go well so you can proceed differently in the future.  Having someone to talk to every day is really valuable.  Mike said one could publish and gain a national reputation, but the immediate goal is on this campus.  Teaching can be a very lonely profession, when it comes to communication with colleagues.  Mike wants to work to encourage on this campus the habit of coming together to share the work we do as teachers.  The scholarship of teaching and learning involves learning what others are doing and making our work public to each other.  

Tom commented Governing Council discussed several times last year having a teaching and learning brown bag series, in which Governing Council establishes a time and place for faculty to discuss a loosely structured series of topics.  VPI Mike Claire planted the seed of the brown bag idea about a year ago.  Tom said let’s have Governing Council hear from faculty about what they are interested in, then publish a loose, flexible schedule, with specifics to attract people.  Mike said the faculty in the Tragedy of the Commons learning community did this last year, without realizing they were doing it.  Jean, Jeremy, and Mike met regularly to discuss how to teach their confluence model learning community.  By the end of the semester, the meetings seemed like a series of workshops.  They will redo Tragedy of the Commons, and a second confluence model learning community on food called What the Fork? is in the works, with planning sessions that will in effect be workshops.  With Mike Claire, they have identified a location in Building 12 for that activity.  
Jeremy said a reason he asked Mike and Jean to our meeting is this is a new paradigm for faculty development, one that goes beyond sending people to conferences.  We can put together workshops to take advantage of expertise that exists on campus so we can share it.  Mike said he doesn’t like the term “workshop,” since it suggests having an expert tell you what to do.  He prefers having a point person to give content, or a point task we’re aiming at doing, and envisions the room responding to it with a collegial discussion.  Yasha Rezaeihaghighi, who was a student in the Tragedy of the Commons learning community, said it was a great opportunity for students to talk with each other about the issues.  Jeremy agreed it provided a context for discussion with other students.  Jean said in Integrative Learning, asking students for feedback and reflection on their experiences is a huge component.  
Jeremy said there is a useful distinction between assessing individual faculty and assessing approaches to teaching.  Student Nawied Amin said student evaluations of faculty have limited value because of the presence of another professor in the room when students complete the evaluation forms.  Jean said what we can do is more powerful than evaluating professors – we find out from students what strategies are and aren’t working, and focus on what we in our classrooms can do to make college education more meaningful and exciting.  Madeleine said in this new paradigm for professional development she would love to be able to audit someone’s class.  Nothing is as good as seeing teachers in action, seeing what they do.  Professional development now involves inconveniently situated flex days, or conferences which seem not worth the professional development money the college has to spend on them.  She suggested getting one half unit released time for this new kind of professional development activity.  Mike suggested she write up a proposal, since she once chaired the Professional Development Committee.  Madeleine asked us to take the idea back to our divisions.  Jeremy said he found a saying from the Carnegie conference animating: Faculty development is curriculum development.  In seeking better ways to deliver content, are there things we can get going that do more good that sending faculty to conferences?  Jean said professional development is often serendipitous.  You create opportunities for faculty development to thrive within what is already happening.  Allowing professional development to be used for such things, to visit wonderful work going on all over campus, would encourage this serendipity.
Jim said it seems professional development is now focused on the classroom, but faculty also need time to maintain state of the art knowledge, through conferences, journals, and books.  We need to be current in our disciplines, and there is no priority for that.  AB 1725 money is no longer available for travel and lodging for conferences.  Jean suggested we lobby Sacramento.  Madeleine asked why our professional development money doesn’t cover it.  Jim said there is also a timing problem.  Faculty are already burdened with tasks.  Many of us are involved in accreditation, and will be rewriting drafts until spring.  We are also in the first semester of implementing SLOs.  This is not a good time to get faculty buy-in.  Also, we don’t want to lock the new college president into our decisions.  Jim said he sees the same old 5 % of us doing all the work.  Mike responded that 20 people met yesterday to discuss writing across the curriculum.  Tom said maybe Jeremy could follow through on these concerns at his monthly meetings with President Kelly.  Last year Tom had to find faculty co-chairs for accreditation committees.  There were lots of willing people who could make time for something sufficiently important.  Many were put off by the nature of accreditation.  A lot of people feel it takes us away from what we are really here to do.  It purports to force us to do what we do better and in more responsible ways, but in the process it takes us away from the things we’re supposed to be doing.  Once we survive the “two-year nuclear war we call accreditation,” we get four or five years for what we ordinarily do.  He sees Mike’s project as more a breath of fresh air, part of what we’re really here to do.
Jean thanked Tom for that remark.  To Jim, she responded she doesn’t envision everyone involved in these efforts, just small pilot programs for those who want to try it.  We are now approaching this as a research question – under what circumstances can it work, and what kind of benefit would students get.  Let’s look at it with open minds.  Jeremy called accreditation and SLOs top down mandates that are on our shoulders.  It is important to see the initiatives Jean and Mike are discussing as faculty-inspired.  The hope is we can be proactive and define the set of things we see as valuable and worthy of our time.  Mike restated his reasons for coming today: to let Governing Council know what we’re doing, and, with Jeremy, to emphasize that faculty should be taking the lead.  
This can be formalized by Senate endorsement or support.  Mike asked the senate to go on the record supporting these integrative learning initiatives, including the idea of a center where we can engage in discussion and pursue our research in teaching and learning.  It would be great if faculty thought it was a great idea and expressed that opinion.  Jean said others have gotten excited on campus.  Besides Tragedy of the Commons and What the Fork, a Spring ’07 confluence model learning community on creating a monograph is in the works, with photography, graphic design, web design, and book publishing.  By the end of the spring semester its students will have created a book.  This brings vocational and fine arts classes together.  Their students will walk out with portfolios, and will be able to explain how they were involved in various levels of the design of the project.  Mike said the ideas come from a number of faculty, not just.  See growth and different topics.  Rick Ambrose said he sees nothing wrong with faculty involved in this to beg off other committees, but he added a lot of committees do require faculty attention.  Where we don’t get involved, the administration will do it for us.  He likes faculty coming together to do this, and wants our proactive support reflected in the minutes.  Jeremy said along with writing across the curriculum we want to implement electronic portfolios.  He said the district has received information from the chancellor about a different direction.  Let’s say these are the sort of things we’d like to do, not merely respond to the suggestions of others about what technology on campus ought to be doing.  Jeremy has discussed this with Vice Chancellor for Educational Services Jing Luan.  Mike, Jean, Jeremy and Lloyd will work on drafting a resolution of support, which will be an action item at our next meeting.
NEW BUSINESS – CLASS SIZE AND ENROLLMENT MANAGEMENT  Dan Kaplan gave a history of the joint AFT/Academic Senate resolution.  In December 2005 District Academic Senate (DAS) president Nick Kapp proposed to Dan having AFT, DAS, and the college senates cosponsor a resolution on class size.  There has been lots of pressure on faculty to increase sizes of classes.  This is a perfect subject for a joint union/senate resolution.  The senate has primacy on pedagogical issues, and class size is a mandatory topic for collective bargaining discussion, which is AFT’s role.  Nick put out an early draft, with the first five or six whereases; Dan completed it and took it to the college senates.  Last spring, Skyline and Canada’s senates and the AFT Executive Committee approved the resolution, though Canada tweaked the language slightly.  Dan is waiting for us to approve the resolution, perhaps with changes, and will ask Nick to take Canada’s tweaking and ours, synthesize the senate versions, and give the result back to AFT to be put together with the AFT version.  He wants it done soon, for distribution to the administration and the Board of Trustees as the views of AFT and the senates.  

Madeleine asked how this is this different from the status quo.  Don’t class size increases already have to be negotiated with AFT?  Dan said the impetus for the resolution comes out of problems at Canada, where an administrator unilaterally increased class sizes.  AFT took an unfair labor practice charge to PERB, the California Public Employment Relations Board.  PERB sustained the charge.  In an informal exchange with PERB, the district agreed not to do it again, but it did happen again the following semester in a different program.  When AFT pointed out to the administration that PERB said you can’t do this unilaterally, the chancellor said the administration had a different interpretation of the PERB ruling.  Nick then said this would be the right moment for a resolution, to affirm what PERB and the law say and to put the authority of faculty behind it.  We want the Board of Trustees to support the resolution, to prevent unilateral increases of class size.

ASCSM senator Naweid Amin asked whether faculty and administration meet informally to discuss such things.  Dan said there have been many conversations, but senior administration disagrees with us on what the law says.  AFT wants a more formal resolution.  Tom said the resolution is a position statement, and a way to get the matter to the attention of the Board.  It shows the senate and AFT are together.  Dan noted this resolution does not preclude faculty from adding students to classes if they want to.  It just can’t be done unilaterally by the administration.  The language in the resolution about “faculty teaching large sections shall be compensated in accord with the AFT contract” refers to an article in the previous contract (not the one just negotiated) about additional pay for very large classes (e.g. 75 to 100 students.)  Jeremy said now we have a communication process which is a bit antagonistic, with some wrestling between administrators and faculty over their views of things.  We don’t think of administrators as tyrants; it’s part of how the system is built.  Jeremy compared the relationship to that in Wile E. Coyote cartoons, in which the coyote and the sheepdog aggressively try to outwit each other until the end of the day when the whistle blows and they all go home.   MSU (Robertson/Phipps) to adopt the joint AFT/Senate resolution on class size and enrollment management. 
FACULTY/STAFF PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT POSITION  Mike Claire is interested in funding some released time to help coordinate faculty development opportunities such as Mike and Jean discussed.  Madeleine said this was the original idea for CTL (The Centers for Teaching and Learning,) but CTL’s focus shifted to technology.  CTL has two rooms and at least one full-time person.  Can we piggyback on that?  Jing will bring it up with the district and with Nick Kapp in a broader context.  The timeline for that discussion is yet to be set.  Jing will think it over, and discuss it with Jim Petromilli.  

Tom said this idea was around most of last year.  There was a document which defined the position.  The person would oversee all professional development activities for faculty and staff, and get three FLCs released time.  Any changes or modifications would go through that person, giving the position a centralized feel.  CTL related activity is just one aspect.  Jeremy said Madeleine’s former position, chair of the Professional Development Committee, was primarily for faculty.  Tom added faculty professional development, both long-term and short-term, and the Trustees’ Fund for Program Improvement, are handled by two separate committees with different charges.  It has always been a bit confusing.  Professional development has released time, but program improvement does not.  Coordination is needed.  Each of the three colleges would have one point person, rather than several.  District administration shows it values such coordination by offering released time for the positions.  Jeremy will follow up with Mike Claire.
ADJOURNMENT The meeting was adjourned at 4 p.m.  The next meeting will be September 12, 2006.












